BOARD OF SELECTMEN MEETING MINUTES

TOWN OF EPPING, NEW HAMPSHIRE

Monday August 28, 2023
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ATTENDANCE

Chairman Joe Trombley; Vice-Chairman Tom Gauthier; Selectmen Bob Jordan and John Cody.  Town Administrator Jake T. Roger; Executive Secretary Joyce Blanchard. Pam Tibbetts was excused.  
ENTER INTO NON-PUBLIC SESSION, RSA 91-A:3 II  (b) hiring (c) reputation
Motion by Chairman Trombley to enter into a non-public session in accordance with RSA 91-A:3 II (b) hiring (c) reputation.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 4-0.  Roll Call Vote; Selectmen Bob Jordan, John Cody, Tom Gauthier, and Joe Trombley all voting aye.

RECONVENE

Chairman Joe Trombley reconvened the public session at 7:00 PM.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
SEAL NON-PUBLIC MINUTES

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to seal the non-public minutes of August 28, 2023.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 4-0.
CONSENT CALENDAR

Minutes from the Selectmen August 21, 2023, meeting was submitted for approval.

Intent to Cut for Scott LaPointe on Blake and Rundlett Roads, map and lots, 013-019-001 + 020-001 was submitted for approval.

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the Consent Calendar as submitted.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 4-0.  
DPW
Town Administrator Jake Roger explained Road Supervisor Dave Reinhold walked with the engineer from Underwood Engineering over the roads affected by the MtBE Water Main Extension project.  A revised letter was created with all the changes they agreed upon.
Motion by Chairman Trombley to accept the revised letter as of August 24th as written from Underwood Engineers.  Seconded by Selectman Gauthier.  Motion carried 4-0.  
Road Supervisor Dave Reinhold agrees with the e-mail from Mr. Kitchens from Underwood engineers regarding the compacting on Main Street, Colt Lane and Gable Drive and would like the Board of Selectmen to accept this letter.
Motion by Chairman Trombley to accept the letter regarding compacting on Main Street, Colt Lane and Gable Drive.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 4-0.  
Chairman Trombley would like Town Administrator Jake Roger and Road Supervisor Dave Reinhold to reach out to Underwood Engineers requesting an additional person on site to review the specifications as stated.

Motion by Chairman Trombley to not accept the resignation as submitted at the last meeting.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 4-0.  
Resignation from Eugene Berthiaume from his position on the Highway Department was submitted for approval.
Motion by Chairman Trombley to accept the resignation from Eugene Berthiaume from his position on the Highway Department with regret.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan with regret.  Motion carried 4-0.
Request to hire Christian Currier for a Full Time Laborer/Driver on the Highway Department at $30.00 per hour was submitted for approval.
Motion by Chairman Trombley to approve the hiring of Christian Currier for a Full Time Laborer/Driver on the Highway Department at $30.00 per hour.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 4-0.
Request for pay increase for Carmine Federico as an Operator/Laborer/Truck Driver from $27.00 to $29.00 was submitted for approval. 
Motion by Chairman Trombley to approve the pay increase for Carmine Federico as an Operator/Laborer/Truck Driver from $27.00 to $30.00.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 4-0.
Road Supervisor Dave Reinhold reported the front-end loader needs a new transmission and is out of service.  Mr. Reinhold requested guidance to fix it for approximately $31,000.00 or rent one for $2,800.00 a month.  The consensus of the Board was to fix the transmission then hopefully trade the loader for a newer one after budget season.  Mr. Reinhold will have positive numbers at the next meeting and a purchase order.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier giving Road Supervisor David Reinhold permission to get a quote and write a purchase order for the loader and find where the money is coming from in the budget.  Seconded by Chairman Trombley.  Motion carried 4-0.
Mr. Reinhold updated the Board regarding painting the crosswalks.  The towns sprayer is broken and will need to be fixed.    He has someone coming to look at it and he has the paint already.
PLANNING DEPARTMENT

Town Planner and Code Enforcement Officer Casey Wolfe submitted a letter regarding traffic safety on Calef Highway.  The Planning Board is requesting intervention from the Board of Selectmen with NH DOT.  The speed limit on Route 125, adding a center turn lane and install a flashing light at the intersection of Route 125 and Hedding Road.  
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to have Town Administrator Jake Roger write to the State of New Hampshire Department of Traffic asking for their assistance on reducing the speed limit on Route 125, adding a center turn lane and install a flashing light at the intersection of Route 125 and Hedding Road in support of the Planning Board.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 4-0.
ADMINISTRATION
Town Administrator Jake Roger explained the different phones and phone prices.  To purchase the Polycom 450 Business IP Phones, it would cost the town $17,000.00 saving $600.00.  Buying the Polycom 350 Business IP Phone, the cost would be $13,000.00 saving $600.00.  
Leasing the Polycom 450 Business IP Phones would be the same cost as we pay now.  Leasing the Polycom 350 Business IP Phone the town would save $100.00 a month.  There will not be a maintenance fee with leasing either phone.

Motion by Chairman Trombley to accept the Consolidated option with a lease agreement for the Polycom 350 Business IP Phone.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 4-0.
Motion by Chairman Trombley giving Town Administrator Jake Roger permission to sign the agreement on behalf of the Board of Selectmen.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 4-0.
Purchase Order #539 to Certified Computer LLC to convert all employees to a .gov email address in the amount of $5,738.00 was submitted for approval.  Discussion regarding these new email addresses being suggested by the insurance company and homeland security followed.  This will be paid from the ETV funds.  
Motion by Chairman Trombley to approve the purchase order #539 to Certified Computer LLC to convert all employees and committees to a .gov email address in the amount of $5,738.00.  Seconded by Selectmen Cody.  Motion carried 4-0.
EXCAVATION AGREEMENT
Excavation Agreement between the Town of Epping and Paul Gatchell regarding removing material at Mary Blair Park was submitted for approval.
Motion by Chairman Trombley to add the comments at no cost to the Town of Epping for the Shore Line Protection Permit, loam and seeded area after sand removal and completed prior to baseball season in the spring.  Paul Gatchell will need to review the permit for his comments.  Seconded by Selectmen Gauthier.  Motion carried 4-0.

ENERGY AGGREGATION COMMITTEE
Town Administrator Jake Roger said there is a Board of Selectman and resident opening on the Energy Aggregation Committee for the tomorrow night’s meeting.  Selectman Cody agreed to go to this meeting but can’t commit to all the meetings.
ADMINISTRATOR’S REPORT

Town Administrator Jake Roger
Town Administrator Jake Roger announced the Historical Society is looking for candidates to hold the Boston Cane.  The Town Hall has applications as well as the Historical Society.
INDIVIDUAL SELECTMEN REPORTS
Selectman Tom Gauthier

Selectman Gauthier announced the Block Party the end of October.  If anyone is interested in helping, please contact Selectman Tibbitts.
Selectman Pam Tibbetts

Excused
Selectman John Cody
No Report
Selectman Bob Jordan

Selectman Jordan wished Pam a fast recovery.
Chairman Joe Trombley

Chairman Trombley reminded everyone of the “Highnotes” taking place on Sept 9th at the McPhee Farm.
ADJOURN

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to adjourn the meeting.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 4-0.

Meeting adjourned at 7:55 PM.

Respectfully Submitted:

Joyce Blanchard
Executive Secretary
_______________________________

Joe Trombley, Chairman
_______________________________

Tom Gauthier, Vice-Chairman
_______________________________

Bob Jordan, Selectman
_______________________________

John Cody, Selectman

Dated:   September 5, 2023

Pam Tibbetts, Selectman was excused
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